

FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

Instruments of Russian Military Influence in North Korea

Lucas Winter^a, Jason Warner^b, and Michael Donmoyer^c



MAY 2025

U.S. Army
Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G-2



OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS

- Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment
- I2 Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support
- I3 Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

MILITARY INSTRUMENTS

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements
- E3 Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's *Current Influence* (assessed as Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low, or Unobserved) and *Projected Influence* (assessed as Increasing, Steady, Decreasing, or Unknown). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decisionmaking and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries—for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. Assessments of **Projected Influence**, unless otherwise stated, are also made with low confidence given pervasive information gaps and the potential for bilateral dynamics to quickly shift. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.

KEY ASSESSMENTS

DIPLOMATIC / INFORMATION						MILITARY / ECONOMIC				
	D1	Defense-Related Diplomacy					M 1	Formal Bilateral Military Engagements		
	D2	International Military Education and Training						M2	Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements	
	D3	Soft Power Activities					M3	Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements		
	11	Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment						E1	Arms Transfers	
	12	Information/Communications Technology Support						E2	Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements	
	13	Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications						E3	Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors	
CURRENT DEGREE OF INFLUENCE						PROJECTED FUTURE DEGREE OF INFLUENCE				
Very High	High	Medium	Low	Very Low		None/ observed	In	ncreasing	Steady Decreasing	

Figure 1. M-DIME Overview

Russia's current M-DIME influence in North Korea is assessed as Medium. Some of the most important instruments contributing to Russia's current military influence in North Korea include:



Defense-Related Diplomacy (D1). High-level bilateral meetings followed North Korea's stalled nuclear negotiations in 2019 and rapidly increased pace in 2023. Increasing influence via this instrument will likely enable the two countries to more effectively implement the agreements reached in the 2023 and 2024 Putin-Kim summits.



Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements (M3). The 2024 "Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between North Korea and the Russian Federation" reinstates a mutual defense clause and signals an era of closer coordination and cooperation across all M-DIME instruments.



Soft Power Activities (D3). Russia's and North Korea's general estrangement from the international community and their support for each other in international organizations such as the UN will likely continue to increase Russia's influence via this instrument.

Russia's projected M-DIME influence in North Korea is assessed as Increasing, with all influence instruments but one projected to increase. Some of the most dynamic instruments informing Russia's projected military influence in North Korea include:



Bilateral Military Engagements (M1). North Korea's deployment of soldiers to Russia signals an unprecedented level of bilateral military cooperation for the Korean People's Army (KPA) in the post-Cold War era, reinforcing the increasingly disruptive role of both countries toward international security in Europe and the Indo-Pacific.



International Military Education and Training Programs (D2). The initial implementation of the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty will likely involve cooperation in low-level activities that fall within this instrument, such as increasing the exchange of military academy cadets and training the KPA on lessons learned from combat operations in Ukraine.



Information and Communications Technology Support (I2). Russian support for North Korea's ICT sector will likely significantly increase, particularly in information security, AI implementation, and the provision of Russian technical expertise to North Korea's satellite program.



Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3). Russia has maintained an interest in the North Korean economy and proposed several joint projects and development initiatives over the past two decades. The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty will likely promote extensive bilateral cooperation across several strategic sectors.

INTRODUCTION TO RUSSIA-NORTH KOREA RELATIONS

Since the end of World War II, Russia and North Korea have maintained a complex and evolving relationship, shaped by military cooperation, ideological alignment, and shifting geopolitical dynamics, with periods of both strategic alignment and political distancing.1 Although the two countries concluded the Treaty of Friendship, Cooperation, and Mutual Assistance in July 1961, the early Sino-Soviet split strained Russia-North Korea relations from 1956 until a military aid agreement was signed in 1965.2 From the mid-1960s to 1990, North Korea imported about three-quarters of its weaponry from the Soviet Union; these imports enabled its defense industry to replicate the military technology to achieve a level of development capable of providing its domestic needs in conventional weapons and military equipment (apart from large naval ships and fighter aircraft) in the 1980s.3 North Korea also began to independently develop its nuclear weapons program after the Soviet Union rescinded the two countries' nuclear cooperation agreements in 1988.4 The collapse of the Soviet Union in early 1991 disrupted political and economic relations with North Korea's primary benefactor. During the 1990s, the Yeltsin administration in Moscow sought to distance itself politically from North Korea, ending transfers of military equipment and technology to Pyongyang.6 Nonetheless, North Korean scientific and technical

collaboration with Russia continued.⁷ President Putin visited North Korea in 2000, the first by a Russian leader since the founding of North Korea, and this summit was followed up with subsequent defense meetings and agreements in 2001.⁸

Russia limited its military aid to North Korea throughout the 2000s-2010s, and Putin and Kim Jong Un did not meet until 2019.9 However, cooperation between Russia and North Korea has steadily increased since 2023, beginning with high-level diplomatic exchanges and transfers of North Korean munitions to support Russia's military operations in Ukraine and culminating in the June 2024 signing of the "Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between the North Korea and the Russian Federation." North Korea's deployment of approximately 10,000 soldiers to Russia in October 2024 suggests that both countries seek to affirm the binding nature of the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty's mutual defense pact.

The United States and North Korea do not maintain official diplomatic relations. However, according to the U.S. Department of State, "Peace and prosperity on the Korean Peninsula is the ultimate goal for the United States in its relationship with the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK)." The United

States has sought to engage North Korea in order to mitigate the risks of its nuclear weapons and missile development programs. ¹² U.S. foreign policy towards North Korea remains a point of strong bipartisan consensus among American legislators, focusing on denuclearization, deterrence, and human rights. ¹³ North Korea's support for Russia's military operations in Ukraine have raised concerns among U.S. policymakers regarding how strengthened Russia-North

Korea ties could advance North Korea's ballistic missile development programs. ¹⁴ Russia-North Korea ties were codified in the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty, which states that the two countries will provide mutual defense, support each other's contravention of U.S. and UN Security Council (UNSC) sanctions, and jointly challenge U.S. policy aimed at achieving denuclearization of the Korean peninsula as well as its leadership of the liberal international order. ¹⁵

NORTH KOREA AT A GLANCE							
Capital	Pyongyang ¹⁶						
Population	26,298,666 (2024 est.) ¹⁷						
GDP per Capita	\$1,700 (2015 est.) ¹⁸						
Head of Government	Choe Ryong Hae (최룡해) ¹⁹						
Head of State	Kim Jong Un (김정은) ²⁰						
Minister of Defense	No Kwang-chol (노광철) ²¹						
Chief of General Staff	Ri Yong-gil (리영길) ²²						
Military Expenditure (total)	\$1,604,440,000 (as of 2016) ²³ ; Estimated \$7 billion to \$11 billion between 2010 and 2020 ²⁴						
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	16% goal (State announcement for 2023 expenditures); Estimated 20-30% between 2010 and 2020 ²⁵						
Armed Service Branches	Korean People's Army (KPA): KPA Ground Forces, KPA Navy, KPA Air Force and Air Defense Forces, KPA Strategic Forces (missile forces), KPA Special Forces (special operations forces); Security Guard Command; Military Security Command ²⁶						
Active Armed Forces Personnel	Estimated 1-1.2 million active-duty troops; Estimated 200,000 internal security forces (as of 2023) ²⁷						

Figure 2. North Korea at a Glance.

D - Diplomatic Instruments

Since Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022 and the relaxation of North Korea's COVID-19 restrictions, Russia has significantly increased its use of diplomatic instruments for military influence in North Korea. The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty provides a framework to significantly expand diplomacy and bilateral cooperation in the next three years.



D1: Defense-Related Diplomacy

Current Influence: Very High

- There have been 20 defense delegations exchanged between Russia and North Korea since 2012, but most were conducted at the vice-ministerial level until a series of high-level bilateral exchanges were initiated in 2023.²⁸ These exchanges culminated in two summits between Putin and Kim in 2023 and 2024.
 - » From 2014 to 2019, several bilateral defense exchanges at the vice-ministerial level occurred both in Russia and North Korea to discuss matters regarding relations between the countries' armies as well as security developments on the Korean peninsula.²⁹
 - » In April 2019, Putin and Kim Jong Un held a summit to discuss the stalled denuclearization talks with the United States.³⁰
 - » In 2023, then-Russian Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu led a delegation to North Korea to participate in the 70th anniversary celebrations of the "Fatherland Liberation War" (조국해방전쟁).³¹ This visit facilitated continued arms shipments from North Korea to Russia and laid the groundwork for the September 2023 Putin-Kim summit.
 - » At the September 2023 summit, Putin and Kim discussed military cooperation, the war in Ukraine, and possible Russian support for North Korea's satellite program.^{32 33}
- Following the 2023 Putin-Kim summit, there has been an increase in diplomatic and intelligence delegations exchanged between Russia and North Korea to discuss matters pertaining to defense cooperation and security.
 - » In January 2024, a North Korean government delegation headed by Foreign Minister Choe Son Hui paid an official visit to Russia and held discussions with Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov and a courtesy call to Putin.³⁴ 35
 - » In March 2024, a delegation of the Russian Foreign Intelligence Service visited North Korea to discuss Russia's and the Korean peninsula's regional and international situation as well as technical issues related to strengthening cooperation with North Korea's Ministry of State Security.^{36 37}
- The 2024 Putin-Kim summit represented a significant expansion in diplomacy and bilateral cooperation between the two countries.
 - » Both countries were represented by several high-level officials at the 2024 summit.³⁸
 - » A month after the summit in July 2024, Kim hosted a Russian military delegation led by Deputy Defense Minister Alexei Krivoruchko to discuss bilateral defense cooperation.³⁹



- » In October 2024, North Korea's Foreign Minister Choe Son Hui led a delegation to Russia, which the Russian Embassy argued took place within the framework of the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty.⁴⁰
- Russia and North Korea are expected to continue expanding bilateral engagement and increasing
 the number of delegations exchanged. The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty
 outlines extensive areas of cooperation and shared principles that challenge the U.S.-led international order, indicating Russia's use of diplomatic instruments in North Korea will likely
 increase significantly in the next three years.



D2: International Military Education and Training Programs

Current Influence: Very Low Projected Influence: Increasing

- For decades, publicly available information on this instrument had been limited, and there were no observable instances of North Korean military personnel studying at Russian military academies.
 However, senior Russian defense officials have acknowledged that such exchanges have occurred.
 - » UN Security Council Resolutions 1718 and 2270 prohibit the hosting of North Korean officers for the purpose of military training, specifically pertaining to operating combat aircraft and warships, among other things.⁴¹
 - » In April 2019, Deputy Defense Minister Alexander Fomin stated in a meeting in Pyongyang with then-Defense Minister No Gwan Chol that "there is a communication between general staffs, constant visits of delegations, education exchange between Russian and North Korean military educational institutions."
 - » In July 2024, a KPA delegation led by the president of Kim Il Sung Military University, Kim Kum Chol, traveled to Russia.⁴³
- A relatively small number of North Korean civilian students have studied in Russia since 2012, and the North Korean government has expressed interest in increasing this number. Most North Korean students studying abroad pursue academic disciplines pertaining to national defense and dual-use technology.
 - » In April 2024, the North Korean Minister of Education Kim Sung Du announced that the country wants to send as many citizens as possible to study at Russian universities. There are already more than 130 North Koreans studying in Russia, and North Korea has submitted more than 100 applications for its students to study there in the upcoming academic year.⁴⁴
 - » Data from the Russian Federal Security Service shows that a total of 2,508 North Koreans entered Russia from January to June 2024. The data shows that the number of students increased from 38 to 332.⁴⁵
- Based on the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty, which provides for joint measures
 to strengthen defense capabilities and increase educational exchanges, Russia is expected to
 host more North Korean defense delegations for the purpose of professional military education
 and training. It will also likely permit more North Koreans to travel to Russia as state-sponsored
 migrant laborers and as exchange students studying academic disciplines related to defense
 and dual-use technology in the next three years.



Current Influence: High Projected Influence: Increasing

- Russia and North Korea have consistently exchanged defense and veterans delegations for celebrations of milestones in the countries' history.
 - » In 2018, Russian Deputy Defense Minister Alexander Fomin took part in the reception of the 70th anniversary of the founding of North Korea.⁴⁶
 - » In September 2023, the Russian Army Academic Song and Dance Ensemble visited North Korea to participate in the country's 75th anniversary of its founding. Attendees included the North Korean Vice Minister of National Defense Pak Kyong Chol, Russian Ambassador Alexandr Matsegora, and Military Attaché of the Russian Embassy Valeri Isaenko.⁴⁷
 - » In May 2024, Kim sent greetings to Putin in honor of the 79th anniversary of Russia's victory in the "Great Patriotic War." Russian embassy members, including military attaché Valeri Isaenko, also laid a wreath at the Liberation Tower in Pyongyang.
- North Korea regularly sends delegations to attend defense-related events in Russia, such as the Moscow Conference on International Security.
 - » In 2015, former Defense Minister General Hyon Yong Chol attended and spoke at the IV Moscow Conference on International Security, an annual defense forum that discusses global and regional stability issues.⁵⁰
 - » In 2023, North Korean Defense Minister Kang Sun Nam attended the XI Moscow Conference on International Security and delivered a speech supporting Russia's military actions in Ukraine, criticizing the United States for escalating tensions in Europe and East Asia.⁵¹
 - » In August 2024, the North Korean First Vice Department Director of the WKP Kim Jong-sik, sanctioned for his involvement in North Korea's ballistic missile development, attended the opening ceremony of Army 2024 in Moscow.⁵²
- Since 2022, Russia has used its position as a permanent member of the UN Security Council to veto sanctions and alleviate international pressure on North Korea.
 - » In May 2022, Russia and China vetoed a draft proposal brought forth by the United States that had the support of thirteen Security Council members to strengthen sanctions on North Korea for its continued ballistic missile testing.⁵³
 - » In March 2024, Russia vetoed a mandate to extend UNSC Resolution 1718 (2009), which provided for a Committee and Panel of Experts to monitor compliance with sanctions on North Korea's weapons programs.⁵⁴
- Russia is highly likely to increase its soft power activities towards North Korea and to continue its support of North Korea in multilateral forums in the next three years. The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty provides the framework to substantially increase exchanges that entail soft power activities. 55 Although these soft power activities will likely expand to other areas of bilateral engagement, the limiting factor in this diplomatic instrument will be North Korea's strictly controlled domestic policies.

I - Informational Instruments

Russia and North Korea have a low level of collaboration in the information space, primarily due to North Korea's strictly controlled media and information environment. However, the substantial increase in cultural exchanges leading up to the signing of the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty indicates that Russia's use of informational instruments towards North Korea will likely increase in the next three years.

11: Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment



Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Russia and North Korea have consistently exchanged cultural delegations at various levels since 2012.
 - » Since 2012, there have been roughly 40 cultural, social, and sports delegations exchanged between Russia and North Korea, many involving youth programs, theater and artistic performances, and military bands.⁵⁶
 - » Since 2023, the number of delegations exchanged between North Korea's and Russia's Ministries of Culture has increased.⁵⁷
- Despite North Korea's strictly controlled media and information environment, it has signed limited agreements with Russian state news agencies.
 - » In October 2019, representatives from Russia's RT news service and state-run TASS met with officials from North Korea's radio and telecommunications committee and signed a cooperation agreement with the Korean Central News Agency to replace the previous one from 2005.58
 - » The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty provides a framework for increasing such media cooperation and cultural exchanges.⁵⁹
- Media and cultural collaboration are not limited by UNSC sanctions, and Russia and North Korea
 will likely increase collaboration of this kind in the next three years. North Korea's strictly controlled
 media and information environment limits the effectiveness of this informational instrument.
 Government-sponsored delegations and state media airings, with limited face-to-face contact, will
 be the main venue for most cultural exchanges.

12: Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support



Current Influence: Medium

- Russia and China are the only countries on which North Korea relies for its telecommunications structure to access the global internet.⁶⁰
 - » Russian telecommunications company TransTeleCom, a subsidiary of the state-owned enterprise Russian Railways has provided technical and infrastructure support to North Korea.⁶¹
 - » In 2017, a Russian state-owned satellite company called SatGate provided North Korea backup access to the global internet through an assigned range which resolves to the company's location in Lebanon.⁶²



- The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty provides a framework for increased ICT collaboration.
 - » Article 18 of the treaty provides for bilateral cooperation and inter-agency dialogue in information security. It also emphasizes cooperation and information-sharing in cybersecurity and combating cybercrime.⁶³
 - » In July 2024, North Korea switched from China's ChinaSat 12 satellite to the Russian Express 103 for its foreign broadcasting of Korean Central Television.⁶⁴
- Russian ICT support to North Korea will likely increase in the next three years. However, telecommunications products and digital devices in North Korea are strictly regulated by the government, with most hardware and software provided by Chinese manufacturers. North Korean state-owned enterprises have reverse-engineered these devices to produce domestic equivalents with extensive surveillance features. Therefore, any Russian expansion in this sector will likely entail scrutiny from North Korean officials to ensure such products comply with these regulations.



I3: Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

Current Influence: Very Low Projected Influence: Increasing

- There is limited publicly available evidence of bilateral cooperation in military intelligence and communications occurring since the 1990s.⁶⁵
- Russia will likely increase its technical support to North Korea's satellite program, which could enhance its intelligence collection capabilities and advance its development of ballistic missiles.
 - » In September 2023, Putin hinted that Russia would help North Korea build satellites, though neither country has clarified details about their potential space-related cooperation.⁶⁶ UNSC Resolutions 1718, 1874, and 2087 prohibit such technology transfers to North Korea.⁶⁷
 - » In November 2023, South Korean defense officials said that North Korea appeared to be receiving technical assistance from Russia related to its successful satellite launch that month.⁶⁸
 - » Some scholars argue that the failure of North Korea's two previous satellite launches, both of which preceded the Putin-Kim summit, signify a strong causal connection between Russian support and the post-summit launch's success.⁶⁹

The Russian government maintains unofficial connections with North Korea's cybercriminal underworld, occasionally collaborating to conduct offensive cyber operations.

- There is extensive evidence that Pyongyang maintains a close working relationship with Russia's cybercriminals.⁷⁰
 - » A North Korea cyber unit was reportedly found working in the Russian Far East, with an officer from a North Korean military cyberwarfare unit, Major Choe Kum Chol, being apprehended by Russian authorities in Razdelnoe after he attempted to defect.⁷¹

- In the next three years, the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty will likely serve as a foundation for future military intelligence and communications agreements, which could include Russian increased technical support to North Korea's satellite program.
 - » There is a historical basis for Russia-North Korea collaboration in military intelligence and communications, particularly due to the Soviet Union's provision of advanced weapons technology in the 1980s.

12

M - Military Instruments

The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty and its reinstatement of the mutual defense clause is the most significant development in the two countries' defense and security agreements in several decades, reversing the downgrade that came with the 2000 Treaty on Friendship, Good Neighborliness, and Cooperation. Since 2023, ministerial-level defense visits between Russia and North Korea have focused primarily on arms transfers and military-technical cooperation. It is likely that the two countries will increase bilateral military engagements in the next three years, although they may remain limited in scale.



M1: Formal Bilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Medium Projected Influence: Increasing

- Until 2022, Russia played a mediating role in nuclear negotiations with North Korea and voted in favor of UNSC sanctions targeting North Korea's nuclear weapons program. Accordingly, Russia limited direct military engagements with North Korea to comply with the sanctions.
 - » UNSC Resolution 1718 (2006) prohibits member states from providing technical training to North Korea, including hosting trainers, advisors, or other officials for the purpose of military-, paramilitary- or police related training. The WPA delegation of military trainers that traveled to Russia in July 2024 potentially have violated this sanction.
 - » UNSC Resolution 2321 (2016) prohibits member states from providing nuclear or military training to North Korea.⁷³
- The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty will serve as a foundation for expanding the two countries' bilateral military engagements, possibly including combined combat operations.
 - » In October 2024, Russia's State Duma ratified the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty in a vote of 397 to 0, providing the legal basis to host North Korean soldiers in Russia.
 - » Article 8 states that "the parties shall establish mechanisms for taking joint measures to strengthen defense capabilities to prevent war and ensure regional and international peace and security."⁷⁵
- In October 2024, North Korea deployed soldiers to Russia, including in the Far Eastern Federal District
 and the Kursk Oblast near the Russia-Ukraine border, where they began training with Russian forces.
 - » At a Joint Press Availability on October 31, 2024 at the U.S.-South Korea Foreign and Defense Ministers' Meeting, it was confirmed that 10,000 North Korean soldiers have deployed to Russia with as many as 8,000 in the Kursk region.⁷⁷
 - » According to then Secretary of State Blinken, Russian forces have provided North Korean soldiers training in artillery, UAVs, and basic infantry operations, including trench clearing.⁷⁸ Then Secretary of Defense Austin claimed that the North Korean soldiers are outfitted with Russian uniforms and equipment.⁷⁹
 - » In late October 2024, KCNA released a statement by North Korea's Vice Foreign Minister Kim Jong Gyu that did not explicitly confirm North Korea's deployment of soldiers to Russia but argued that the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty provides it the legal right to do so.⁸⁰



- » South Korea's National Intelligence Service reported that it has "officially confirmed" that the Deputy Chief of the KPA General Staff Kim Yong Bok has traveled to Russia to oversee North Korea's military deployment.⁸¹ General Kim is likely still the officer-in-charge of the KPA's Special Operations Force.
- Russia and North Korea are highly likely to increase their formal bilateral military engagements in the next three years, particularly after North Korea's unprecedented deployment of a large KPA contingent to Russia. However, the scope of this cooperation remains uncertain. The combat deployments of North Korean soldiers in Ukraine suggest a much more comprehensive military partnership, one that has provided the KPA its first modern combat experience. However, it remains uncertain whether this cooperation will result in routinized bilateral engagements and joint training in the future.



M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Unobserved

Projected Influence: Unknown

- There have been no public multilateral military engagements involving Russia and North Korea.
 In 2017-18, Russia and China held a few joint military exercises that were assumed to be focused on responding to U.S.-led military operations on the Korean peninsula. It is possible that North Korea sent officials to observe these exercises, although this is difficult to confirm through publicly available information.
- Russia reportedly proposed trilateral military drills with China and North Korea directly to Kim in July 2023, followed by a series of ministerial level visits in the following year.
 - » Seoul's National Intelligence Service shared an assessment in September 2023 that then Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu likely proposed trilateral military drills with China and North Korea during his visit to Pyongyang in July 2023.82
 - » Russia's ambassador to North Korea said in an interview that he felt trilateral China-Russia-North Korea drills would be an appropriate response to large-scale U.S.-South Korea military exercises.⁸³
- Russia and North Korea are unlikely to engage in multilateral military engagements in the next
 three years. Russia and China have not formally involved North Korea in their previous joint
 exercises due to UNSC sanctions against providing military training to North Korea and the
 significant impact such an action would have on the security environment in Northeast Asia.
 Therefore, North Korea's participation in multilateral military engagements is contingent on
 China's approval rather than Russia's, and China is unlikely to agree to such engagements in
 the next three years.



M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

Current Influence: Very High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Prior to June 2024, Russia and North Korea did not enact many active defense and security agreements. The agreements that were in place focused on limited cooperation and avoided specifying mutual defense, remaining vague on commitments should a conflict occur.
 - » The 2000 Russia-North Korea Treaty on Friendship, Good Neighborliness, and Cooperation did not include any binding clauses on automatic mutual military assistance. It only provided for mutual consultation when danger arises.⁸⁴
 - » In November 2015, Russia and North Korea signed a deconfliction agreement to prevent accidental military provocations near the Russia-North Korea border.⁸⁵ In 2017, the first meeting of a Russian-North Korean military commission discussed the implementation of this agreement at Russia's embassy in Pyongyang.⁸⁶

The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty includes a mutual defense clause. This defense pact expands the scope of security cooperation between the two countries.

- Article 3 states that "the parties shall mutually cooperate to ensure solid regional and international peace and security. In the event of a direct threat of a potential armed aggression against either party, they shall coordinate their positions at the request of either party and immediately activate bilateral negotiation channels to agree on possible practical measures to cooperate in eliminating the posed threat."
 - » Article 4 states that "in the event that either party falls into a state of war due to armed invasion from an individual state or multiple states, the other party shall immediately provide military and other assistance by all of one's means available, in accordance with Article 51 of the UN Charter and the laws of the DPRK and the Russian Federation"88
 - » Article 17 expands security cooperation beyond the realm of military affairs. It provides for counterterrorism and combating several forms of transnational crime. 89
- The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty reinstated the mutual defense clause of the 1961 treaty. Russia and North Korea will likely reach new defense/security pacts and agreements to implement the principles of the treaty in the next three years. Despite this, it is uncertain whether such agreements will entail a substantial expansion in Russia's and North Korea's actual bilateral and multilateral military engagements.

E - Economic Instruments

The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty provides a framework for significantly expanding Russia's use of economic instruments in North Korea, to a degree not seen since the early days of Soviet-North Korea relations. The treaty's economic clauses span several strategic commodities and sectors, including emerging and dual-use technologies, and it is highly likely that trade and cooperation in these areas will increase substantially in the next three years.



E1: Arms Transfers

Current Influence: Low

- Since the 1980s, arms transfer between Russia and North Korea have been limited. However, in late 2022, North Korea began to ship artillery shells and ballistic missiles to Russia in support of its military operation in Ukraine.
 - » In January 2023, the White House released satellite imagery of arms transfers between North Korea and the Wagner paramilitary group at the Tumangang-Khasan railroad crossing that occurred in November 2022.⁹⁰
 - » In October 2023, the U.S. Mission to the UN accused North Korea of shipping more than 1,000 containers of arms and munitions to Russia. On the same day, the White House released images of 300 shipping containers in the North Korean port city of Najin that it claimed arrived in Russia via ship on 12 September 2023, the day before the second Putin-Kim summit.⁹¹
 - » The U.S. Government assessed that Russia launched a North Korean SRBM against Ukraine on 30 December 2023, followed by the launch of multiple missiles on 2 January 2024. A slide presented by then NSC Coordinator for Strategic Communications Kirby featured archive images of North Korean Hwasong-11A (KN-23) SRBM.⁹² Arms control experts and Ukrainian officials claim that missile fragments recovered from Russian strikes suggest the use of Hwasong-11A SRBMs.⁹³
- Both Russia and North Korea have officially denied that any arms transfers have occurred, but third-party analysts have provided extensive evidence that such transfers are ongoing.
 - » Both Russia and North Korea have denied that arms transfers between the two countries have occurred, with Vice Department Director of the Central Committee of the WPK Kim Yo Jong denying that weapon systems produced by North Korea are exported to Russia.⁹⁴
 - » The Washington Post reported that, from August 2023 through January 2024, more than 74,000 metric tons of explosives were distributed from two ports in Russia's Far East to 16 sites mainly along the country's western borders near Ukraine, 12 of them near known ammunition storage facilities. The receiving sites indicated that the arriving goods were munitions, despite the documentation referring to them as explosives.⁹⁵
 - » The Royal United Services Institute (RUSI) used satellite imagery to monitor movements between North Korea and Russia and identified 27 shipments between the port of Rajin and two Russian ports, estimating that thousands of containers had been moved. However, the contents of the containers remain unknown.⁹⁶



- There is evidence that small-scale arms transfers have occurred as part of Russia's and North Korea's recent diplomatic engagements.
 - » Russian state-media outlet TASS reported that Primorsky Krai governor Oleg Kozhemyako confirmed that Russia gifted five kamikaze drones, a Geran-25 reconnaissance drone, military uniforms, and bulletproof vests to North Korea during Kim Jong Un's September 2023 visit to the Russian Far East.⁹⁷
- The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty stipulated defense cooperation and mutual support for sanctions evasion, which indicates that arms transfers will likely increase in the next three years. Putin has suggested that Russia reserves the right to supply weapons to North Korea. However, both countries may refrain from transferring key strategic assets and force multipliers to avoid provoking escalation in the Western response.



E2: Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Increasing

- The 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty serves as a foundation to expand and increase technology-sharing and joint production agreements between the two countries. Although no such agreements have since been signed, many analysts point out the possibility of limited technology-sharing.
 - » Article 8 states that "the parties shall establish mechanisms for taking joint measures to strengthen defense capabilities to prevent war and ensure regional and international peace and security." Although no explicit arrangements have been made, many analysts interpret this to be a foundation for future Russian technology-sharing and technical support to North Korea.
 - » In February 2025, a delegation from North Korea's National Aviation Administration visited a Russian drone training center at Moscow State Technical University of Civil Aviation and attended the National Aviation Infrastructure Show, suggesting the possibility of increased dual-use technology-sharing.¹⁰¹
- Russia and North Korea are highly likely to sign technology-sharing and joint production agreements in the next three years to meet the mutual defense goals outlined in the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty. Since North Korea's defense industry was built by importing Soviet weapons systems, such joint production will not require substantial preparation to implement.



E3: Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

Current Influence: Medium

- Since 2012, Russia and North Korea have exchanged over 60 economic delegations. In 2014-2015, there was a flurry of activity that promoted Russia-North Korea economic relations, with Russian officials declaring 2015 as the Year of Friendship between Russia and North Korea.¹⁰²
 - » In 2015, North Korean Minister for Foreign Economic Affairs Ri Ryong Nam led an economic delegation to Moscow to meet with Russian Minister for the Development of the Russian Far East Alexander Galushka to discuss the creation of advanced development zones in Russia' Far East and North Korea.¹⁰³

- » In 2015, Russia and North Korea set up the Russia-North Korea Business Council at the Chamber of Commerce of the Russian Federation to assist businessmen and companies to establish business relations.¹⁰⁴
- » In September 2015, a North Korean delegation took part in the Eastern Economic Forum organized in Vladivostok.¹⁰⁵
- Since 2012, Russia has expressed interest in investing in the North Korean energy, health, and education sectors. Such development projects are likely to increase following the signing of the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty.
 - » In 2012, Russia agreed to write off 90 percent of North Korea's \$11 billion decades-old debt, much of it carried over from the former Soviet Union.¹⁰⁶
 - » In 2014, North Korean officials agreed to facilitate the issuing of multiple-entry visas as well as provide Russian investors with mobile phones, Internet access, and easier access to information on legislation. In the second half of 2014, for the first time, twelve Russian businessmen received long-term multiple-entry visas to North Korea.¹⁰⁷
 - » In March 2014, Russia and North Korea agreed to expedite the preparation of an intergovernmental agreement on international road transport, signed in April 2015 in Moscow.¹⁰⁸
 - » In December 2015, Russia and North Korea signed an agreement on cooperation in the field of electric power.
 - » During the third Putin-Kim summit in 2024, the two leaders discussed Russian assistance to help North Korea build a new hospital.¹⁰⁹
- Although trade between Russia and North Korea is marginal in comparison to North Korea's trade with China, Russia has maintained an interest in developing rail infrastructure in and exporting oil to North Korea.
 - » RasonConTrans is a Russia-North Korea joint venture founded in 2008 as part of the joint Khasan-Rajin logistical project connecting the Russian Far East and North Korea's northeast by a railway bridge. The company has operated Pier 3 since it rebuilt the rail infrastructure and modernized the terminal in 2013-2014.¹¹⁰
 - » In 2014, Russian company Mostovik expressed its intention to invest \$25 billion in the modernization of the North Korean railroad in exchange for access to North Korean mineral deposits, including coal and iron ore. An agreement was signed between Russia and North Korea in 2014.¹¹¹ The project plan included the reconstruction of more than 3,000 kilometers of railroads over 20 years.¹¹²
 - » Former NSC Coordinator for Strategic Communications, John Kirby, said that Russia is violating UNSC limits on its exports of refined petroleum to North Korea. In March 2024, Russia shipped over 165,000 barrels to North Korea. The UNSC caps annual exports to 500,000 barrels. 114

- Russia's and North Korea's bilateral trade and cooperation in strategic commodities and sectors will significantly increase in the next three years with the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty providing the foundation for the cooperation. The limiting factor in such opportunities is the efficacy of the U.S. and UNSC sanctions regime on both countries.
 - » Article 9 states that the two countries will cooperate on transnational challenges, such as climate change, food and energy security, cybersecurity, and public health. 115
 - » Article 10 states that the two countries will promote cooperation in trade, finance, and scientific and technological fields, such as space, biology, peaceful nuclear energy, and artificial intelligence.¹¹⁶

 Very High
 High
 Medium
 Low
 Very Low
 Unobserved

19

CONCLUSIONS

Russia's current M-DIME influence in North Korea is assessed as Medium. Russia relies on all four types of instruments to gain military influence in North Korea, and the two countries have substantially rejuvenated their relationship since 2022. Bilateral cooperation in military affairs has advanced significantly, with North Korea acknowledging its support for Russia's objectives in Ukraine and implementing a growing transfer of arms and munitions to Russia. This shared estrangement has facilitated a growth in bilateral diplomatic activities, including the 2023 and 2024 head of state summits (D1). Since its 2022 invasion of Ukraine, Russia has also increased its diplomatic support for North Korea in international venues and intensified its soft power military activities (D3). The signing of the 2024 "Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between North Korea and the Russian Federation" is likely to fundamentally alter the geopolitics of Northeast Asia (M3). This renewed alliance has formed in opposition to the increasing trilateral security cooperation between the United States, Japan, and South Korea. North Korea's deployment of 10,000 soldiers to Russia in October 2024 suggests that both sides seek to affirm the binding nature of the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty's mutual defense pact and, in doing so, rapidly move away from the constraints that used to characterize their bilateral relations in the post-Cold War era.

Russia's projected M-DIME influence in North Korea is assessed as Increasing for nearly all the instruments. Over the next three years, we expect Russia to continue using all four types of instruments to gain military influence in North Korea. The Comprehensive Strategic Partnership is likely to propel an overall increase in both the volume and the impact of Russian military influence-seeking activities across all instruments. Russia's increasing military influence in North Korea will likely be reinforced by the expansion of international military education

and training programs, facilitating the exchange of military academy cadets and specialized training based on combat experience in Ukraine (D2). Additionally, Russia's support for North Korea's information and communications technology (ICT) sector as outlined in the 2024 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership treaty is expected to significantly grow, particularly in the areas of cybersecurity, artificial intelligence, and satellite development, providing North Korea with critical technical expertise (I2). Furthermore, the treaty will likely accelerate trade and cooperation in strategic commodities and sectors, expanding Russia's role in North Korea's energy, transportation, and industrial development despite ongoing international sanctions (E3). North Korea's deployment of 10,000 soldiers to Russia in October 2024 demonstrates both countries' unprecedented commitment to their cooperation to flout the standards of the international community and the rules-based order (M1). Even if China does not provide explicit support for this increasingly antagonistic coalition, both Russia and North Korea alone will be a significant disruption to international security in Europe and the Indo-Pacific.

- 1 Andrei Lankov, From Stalin To Kim Il Sung: The Formation of North Korea 1945-1960 (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 2002). Robert A. Scalapino and Chong-Sik Lee, Communism in Korea, Part 1: The Movement (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1972).
- Tai Sung An, North Korea: A Political Handbook (Wilmington: Scholarly Resources Inc., 1983), 84; Ha and Jensen, "Soviet Policy Toward North Korea," 147; Chin O. Chung, P'yŏngyang Between Peking and Moscow: North Korea's Involvement in the Sino-Soviet Dispute, 1958-1975 (Tuscaloosa: The University of Alabama Press, 1978). Stephen Haggard and Tai Ming Cheung, "North Korea's nuclear and missile programs: Foreign absorption and domestic innovation," Journal of Strategic Studies, Vol. 44, No. 26 (2021). James Person, "Chinese-North Korean Relations: Drawing the Right Historical Lessons," Wilson Center, 19 October 2017, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/ article/chinese-north-korean-relations-drawing-the-righthistorical-lessons.
- 3 Seung-Ho Joo, "North Korean Policy toward Russia," in North Korea's Foreign Policy Under Kim Jong II, ed. Tae-Hwan Kwak and Seung-Ho Joo (Surrey: Ashgate Publishing Limited, 2009), 179-180; Yong-sup Han, "Arming North Korea," in The Global Arms Trade: A Handbook, ed. Andrew T.H. Tan (New York: Routledge, 2010), 94.
- 4 Yong-sup Han, "Arming North Korea," 96.
- 5 Jane Shapiro Zacek, "Soviet and Russian Relations with the Two Koreas," in The Two Koreas and the Great Powers, ed. Samuel S. Kim (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006), 218.
- 6 Elizabeth Wishnick, "Russian-North Korean Relations: A New Era?" in North Korea and Northeast Asia, ed. Samuel S. Kim and Tai Hwan Lee (Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield, 2002), 142-143.
- 7 Haggard and Cheung, "North Korea's nuclear and missile programs," 821. Markus Schiller and Robert H. Schmucker, "Flashback to the Past: North Korea's 'New" Extended-Range Scud," 38 North, 8 November 2016, 9.
- 8 Victor Cha, The Impossible State: North Korea, Past and Future (New York: HarperCollins Publishers, 2018), 360-361. Joo, "North Korean Policy toward Russia," 185-186.
- 9 "The surge of activity in relations between North Korea and Russia," Strategic Comments Vol. 29, No. 8 (2023), 4.
- "Russian military delegation arrives in North Korea to join Chinese," Reuters, 26 July 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/russian-delegation-join-chinese-north-koreavisit-2023-07-25/; Kim Tong-Hyung, "A timeline of the complicated relations between Russia and North Korea," AP, 13 September 2023, https://apnews.com/article/north-korea-russia-kim-jong-un-putin-timeline-336b5 1634fab28a34ec210a78866f4d9; "Russia-DPRK talks," The Kremlin, 19 June 2024, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/74330.
- Bureau of East Asian and Pacific Affairs, "U.S. Relations With the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," U.S. Department of State, 23 August 2021, https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-north-korea/.

- 12 "Agreed Framework Between the United States of America and the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," The Korean Peninsula Energy Development Organization, 21 October 1994, https://www.ncnk.org/ sites/default/files/content/resources/publications/ AgreedFrameworkText.pdf. Kelsey Davenport, "The U.S.-North Korean Agreed Framework at a Glance," Arms Control Association, February 2022, https://www. armscontrol.org/factsheets/us-north-korean-agreedframework-glance; "North Korean Nuclear Negotiations," Council on Foreign Relations, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/ timeline/north-korean-nuclear-negotiations.
- 13 117th Congress (2021-2022), "S.4216 North Korean Human Rights Reauthorization Act of 2022," Congress. Gov, n.d. https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/4216; "Rep. Young Kim's North Korean Human Rights Reauthorization Act Passes Committee," Young Kim: California's 40th District, 16 May 2024, https://youngkim.house.gov/2024/05/16/rep-young-kims-north-korean-human-rights-reauthorization-act-passes-committee/; Mark E. Manyin, Mary Beth D. Nikitin, and Dianne E. Rennack, "U.S.-North Korea Relations," Congressional Research Service, updated 26 March 2024, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10246.
- 14 Lolita C. Baldor, "North Korean arms for Russia probably wouldn't make a big difference in the Ukraine war, Milley says," AP, 17 September 2023, https://apnews.com/ article/nato-russia-ukraine-war-north-korea-artillery-7a9c418b0264cc1146d2162e72bc285d.
- 15 Jeongmin Kim and Joon Ha Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia," NK Pro, 20 June 2024, https://www-nknews-org. proxy1.library.jhu.edu/pro/full-text-north-koreas-newcomprehensive-strategic-partnership-with-russia/; Mary Beth D. Nikitin, Mark E. Manyin, and Andrew S. Bowen, "North Korea-Russia Relations: Current Developments," Congressional Research Service, 6 May 2024, https:// crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN12355.
- 16 Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/ countries/korea-north/#government.
- 17 Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/korea-north/#government.
- 18 Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/ countries/korea-north/#government.
- 19 Dennis P. Halpin, "Welcome to North Korea's Game of Thrones," The National Interest, 23 April 2024, https:// nationalinterest.org/feature/welcome-north-koreasgame-thrones-10298. Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/theworld-factbook/countries/korea-north/#government.
- 20 Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/ countries/korea-north/#government.

- 21 Colin Zwirko, "Deciphering the return of No Kwang Chol as North Korea's minister of defense," NK Pro, 17 October 2024, https://www.nknews.org/pro/deciphering-the-return-of-no-kwang-chol-as-north-koreas-minister-of-defense/.
- 22 박수윤, "北군부 1인자 박정천 해임·'처형설' 리영길 임명...문책성인듯," 연합뉴스, 1 January 2023, https:// www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20230101012000504.
- 23 "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database," SIPRI, n.d. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri.
- 24 Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/ countries/korea-north/#government.
- 25 Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/ countries/korea-north/#government.
- 26 Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/ countries/korea-north/#government.
- 27 Central Intelligence Agency, "North Korea," The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/ countries/korea-north/#government.
- 28 "NK Delegation Tracker," NK Pro, n.d., https://www.nknews.org/pro/nk-delegation-tracker/bigdata.
- "Talks between General Staff Delegations of 29 KPA and Russian Armed Forces," KCNA Watch, 11 November 2015, https://kcnawatch.org/ newstream/1546396142-756615335/talk-%20 between%20general%20-taff%20delegation-%20 of%20kpa%20and%20ru--ian%20armed%20 force-/; "Russian Delegation Here," KCNA Watch, 12 December 2017, https://kcnawatch.org/ newstream/1546366362-515925749/ru--ian%20 delegation%20here/; "DPRK Foreign Ministry Delegation Leaves for Russia," KCNA Watch, 18 November 2019, https://kcnawatch.org/ newstream/1574155844-633073140/dprk%20foreign%20 mini-try%20delegation%20leave-%20for%20ru--ia/; "Russian Deputy Defence Minister Colonel General Alexander Fomin will visit Democratic People's Republic of Korea," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 2 July2019, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/ more.htm?id=12239414@egNews; "Russia and North Korea will develop bilateral military cooperation," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 4 July 2019, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/more. htm?id=12239707@egNews; "NK Delegation Tracker"; "Russian Foreign Minister Arrives in Pyongyang," Rodong Sinmun, 20 October 2023, http://rodong.rep.kp/en/index
- 30 "Vladimir Putin and Kim Jong-un meet in Vladivostok," BBC, 25 April 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/av/ world-48049166.
- 31 Reuters, "Russian military delegation."
- 32 Guy Faulconbridge and Soo-Hyang Choi, "Putin and North Korea's Kim discuss military matters, Ukraine war and satellites," Reuters, 14 September 2023, https://www. reuters.com/world/nkoreas-kim-meets-putin-missileslaunched-pyongyang-2023-09-13/.

- 33 "New Milestone for Development of DPRK-Russia Relations Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Has Historic Meeting with President Vladimir Vladimirovich Putin at Vostochny Spaceport," Rodong Sinmun, 14 September 2023, rodong.rep.kp/en/index. php?MTVAMjAyMy0wOS0xNC1IMDA5QA==.
- 34 "Press Release on DPRK Foreign Minister's Visit to Russian Federation," Rodong Sinmun, 22 January 2024, http://rodong.rep.kp/en/index.
- 35 "North Korea envoy returns after meeting Putin in Moscow," Reuters, 19 January 2024, https://www.reuters. com/world/asia-pacific/north-korea-envoy-returns-aftermeeting-putin-moscow-2024-01-19/.
- 36 "Delegation of External Intelligence Bureau of Russia Visits DPRK," Rodong Sinmun, 29 March 2024, http:// rodong.rep.kp/en/index.
- 37 Jong So Yong, "N. Hamgyong Province security officials given summary of recent meeting with Russian intelligence agency," Daily NK, 17 April 2024, https://www. dailynk.com/english/north-hamgyong-province-securityofficials-given-summary-recent-meeting-russianintelligence-agency/.
- 38 "Historic Event Demonstrating Friendship, Unity and Genuine Relations of Comrades-in-Arms between Peoples of DPRK and Russia; Grand Ceremony Held to Welcome President of Russian Federation; Hundreds of Thousands of Pyongyang Citizens Greet President of Russian Federation as Highest Honoured Guest of State," Rodong Sinmun, 20 June 2024, rodong.rep.kp/en/index. php?MTVAMjAyNCOwNiOyMC1IMDEyQA==.
- 39 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Receives Military Delegation of Russian Federation," Rodong Sinmun, 19 July 2024, http://www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index. php?MTVAMjAyNC0wNy0xOS1IMDA3QA==; AFP, "North Korea's Kim Hosts Russian Military Delegation After Putin Visit," Agence France-Presse, reprinted in The Moscow Times, 19 July 2024, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2024/07/19/north-koreas-kim-hosts-russian-military-delegation-after-putin-visit-a85764.
- 40 Shreyas Reddy, "North Korea's top diplomat visits Russia amid criticism of DPRK troop deployment," NK News, 29 October 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/10/north-koreas-top-diplomat-visits-russia-amid-criticism-of-dprk-troop-deployment/; "로씨야련방을 공식방문하는 조선민주주의인민공화국 외무상 평양 출발," KCNA Watch, 29 October 2024, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1730153291-393578945/.
- 41 Anton Sokolin, "What if North Korea stages military drills with Russia and China?" NK News, 13 October 2023, https://www.nknews.org/2023/10/what-if-north-korea-stages-military-drills-with-russia-and-china/; "S/RES/1718 (2006)," United Nations Security Council, 14 October 2006, https://documents. un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n06/572/07/pdf/n0657207. pdf?token=4lZ28JwRjCBZLokla6&fe=true; "S/RES/2270," United Nations Security Council, 2 March 2016, https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n16/058/22/pdf/n1605822.pdf?token=YoQW2Ldi3MCrlqG6iV&fe=true.

- 42 "Russia and North Korea will develop bilateral military cooperation," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 4 July 2019, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_ page/country/more.htm?id=12239707@egNews.
- 43 "Delegation of KPA Military Educationists Leaves for Russia," Rodong Sinmun, 10 July 2024, http://www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index.
- 44 Ifang Bremer, "North Korea says it wants to send as many citizens to study in Russia as it can," NK News, 12 April 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/04/north-korea-says-it-wants-to-send-as-many-citizens-to-study-in-russia-as-it-can/; Valery Falkov, "Russia and the DPRK are aimed at expanding cooperation in the field of higher education," Ministry of Education and Science of the Russian Federation, 9 April 2024, https://minobrnauki.gov.ru/press-center/news/novosti-ministerstva/81405/; KCNA, "Delegation of education ministry officials leaves for Russia," KCNA Watch, 7 April 2024, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1712463055-729851717/delegation-of-education-ministry-officials-leaves-for-russia/.
- 45 Anton Sokolin, "Number of North Koreans entering Russia skyrocketed in first half, data shows," NK News, 5 August 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/08/numberof-north-koreans-entering-russia-skyrocketed-in-firsthalf-data-shows/.
- 46 "Russian Deputy Defence Minister Colonel General Alexander Fomin took part in the reception of the 70th anniversary of the founding of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," Russian Ministry of Defense, 5 September 2018, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12194347@egNews.
- 47 "Russian Army Academic Song and Dance Ensemble Arrives in Pyongyang," KCNA Watch, 8 September 2023, https://kcnawatch.org/ newstream/1694147836-303780397/ru--ian%20army%20 academic%20-ong%20and%20dance%20en-emble%20 arrive-%20in%20pyongyang/.
- 48 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Sends Greetings to Russian President," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, 9 May 2024, http://www.mfa.gov.kp/view/article/19783.
- 49 "Russian Embassy Members Lay Wreath at Liberation Tower," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, 10 May 2024, http://www.mfa.gov.kp/view/article/19792.
- 50 Alexandre Mansourov, "The Rise and Fall of General Hyon Yong Chol," 38 North, 14 July 2015, https://www.38north.org/2015/07/amansourov071415/.
- 51 Anton Sokolin, "North Korea backs use of 'physical force' against US at Moscow security forum," NK News, 17 August 2023, https://www.nknews.org/2023/08/north-korea-backs-use-of-physical-force-against-us-at-moscow-security-forum/.
- 52 "Sanctioned N. Korean official handling missile programs attends arms exhibition in Moscow: report," The Korea Times, 13 August 2024, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2024/08/103_380461.html.

- 53 "Security Council Fails to Adopt Resolution Tightening Sanctions Regime in Democratic People's Republic of Korea, as Two Members Wield Veto," United Nations, 26 May 2022, https://press.un.org/en/2022/sc14911.doc.htm.
- 54 Jung H. Pak, "Russia's Cover up of Its Dangerous Dealings With North Korea Leaves Us All Less Secure," The Diplomat, 9 May 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/05/ russias-cover-up-of-its-dangerous-dealings-with-northkorea-leaves-us-all-less-secure/.
- 55 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 56 "NK Delegation Tracker." "Kim Yong Dae Meets Russian Delegation," KCNA Watch, 19 November 2018, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1542618612-650873460/kim%20yong%20dae%20meet-%20ru--ian%20delegation/. "Meeting of Korean and Russian Youths," Rodong Sinmun, 18 March 2024, http://rodong.rep.kp/en/index.
- 57 "Delegation of DPRK Ministry of Culture Leaves for Russia," KCNA Watch, 15 November 2023, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1700029966-164451359/delegation%20of%20dprk%20mini-try%20of%20culture%20leave-%20for%20ru--ia/. "Delegation of Russian Ministry of Culture Arrives Here," Rodong Sinmun, 20 March 2024, http://rodong.rep.kp/en/index
- Solin Zwirko, "N. Korea hopes Russian state media helps fight 'fake news' in DPRK coverage: TASS," NK News, 9 October 2019, https://www.nknews.org/2019/10/n-korea-hopes-russian-state-media-helps-fight-fake-news-in-dprk-coverage-tass/; "В МИД КНДР заявили, что СМИ играют важную роль в укреплении российско-корейских отношений," TASS, 7 October 2019, https://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/6972279; "TASS, KCNA news agencies sign new cooperation agreement," TASS, 8 October 2019, https://tass.com/society/1082121.
- 59 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 60 Artyom Lukin and Liudmila Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea Economic Ties: Is There More Than Meets the Eye?" Orbis Vol. 62, No. 2 (2018), https:// www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0030438718300103?via%3Dihub, 254.
- 61 "RFE/RL, "Report: Russian State-Owned Telecom Giving North Korea Internet Access," Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty, 7 October 2017, https://www.rferl.org/a/north-korea-russia-gives-internet-access/28769907. html. Martyn Williams, "Russia Provides New Internet Connection to North Korea," 38 North, 1 October 2017, https://www.38north.org/2017/10/mwilliams100117/; INSIKT GROUP, "North Korea's Ruling Elite Are Not Isolated," Recorded Future, 25 July 2017, https://www.recordedfuture.com/blog/north-korea-internet-activity; nknetobserver, "./ Your Friendly North Korean Network Observer," GitHub, 2014, updated on 9 April 2020, http://nknetobserver.github.io/.

- The mentioned range is 77.94.35.0/24. INSIKT GROUP,
 "North Korea's Ruling Elite Are Not Isolated," Recorded
 Future, 25 July 2017, https://www.recordedfuture.com/
 blog/north-korea-internet-activity; nknetobserver, "Your
 Friendly North Korean Network Observer," GitHub, 2014,
 updated on 9 April 2020, http://nknetobserver.github.
 io/; "North Korea Military Power: A Growing Regional and
 Global Threat," Defense Intelligence Agency, 15 October
 2021, https://www.dia.mil/Portals/110/Documents/News/
 North_Korea_Military_Power.pdf.
- 63 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 64 Eun Seol, "N. Korean lecture materials promote shift to Russian satellite for broadcasts," Daily NK, 17 July 2024, https://www.dailynk.com/english/north-korean-lecture-materials-promote-shift-russian-satellite-broadcasts/.
- 65 Joo and Kwak, "Military Relations," 309.
- 66 Vann H. Van Diepen, "Modest Beginnings: North Korea Launches Its First Reconnaissance Satellite," 38 North, 28 November 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/11/ modest-beginnings-north-korea-launches-its-firstreconnaissance-satellite/.
- 67 "Resolution 1718 (2006)," United Nations Security Council, 14 October 2006, https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n06/572/07/pdf/n0657207.pdf; "Resolution 1874 (2009)," United Nations Security Council, 12 June 2009, https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n09/368/49/pdf/n0936849.pdf; Resolution 2087 (2013)," United Nations Security Council, 22 January 2013, https://documents. un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n13/213/96/pdf/n1321396.pdf.
- 68 Diepen, "Modest Beginnings."
- 69 Victor Cha and Ellen Kim, "The Fruits of Kim-Putin Summitry: North Korea's Military Satellite Launch," CSIS, 21 November 2023, https://www.csis.org/analysis/fruits-kimputin-summitry-north-koreas-military-satellite-launch.
- 70 Agence France-Presse, "Researchers: North Korean Hackers In League With Russian Cybercriminals," VOA, 16 September 2020, https://www.voanews.com/a/eastasia-pacific_researchers-north-korean-hackers-leaguerussian-cybercriminals/6195954.html. "Press Briefing by Deputy Press Secretary Chris Meagher and National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan, 22 March 2022," The White House, 22 March 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/press-briefings/2022/03/22/press-briefingby-deputy-press-secretary-chris-meagher-and-nationalsecurity-advisor-jake-sullivan-march-22-2022/.
- 71 William Kim and Christy Lee, "North Korean Cyberwarfare Officer Arrested in Vladivostok While Seeking Asylum," VOA, 10 February 2022, https://www.voanews.com/a/north-korean-cyberwarfare-officer-arrested-in-vladivostok-while-seeking-asylum-/6436872.html.
- "Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 1718 (2006)," United Nations Security Council, n.d. https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/sanctions/1718; "North Korea Sanctions," North Korea Sanctions, 31 October 2023, https://northkoreasanctions.org/en.

- 73 "Resolution 2321 (2016)," United Nations Security Council, 30 November 2016, https://documents. un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n16/407/50/pdf/n1640750. pdf?token=QnuwtXP9eluVbI9Bn0&fe=true; "North Korea Sanctions."
- 74 "Russian Parliament Ratifies Defense Treaty With North Korea," The Moscow Times, 24 October 2024, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2024/10/24/ russian-parliament-ratifies-defense-treaty-with-north-korea-a86792; "Ратифицирован Договор о всеобъемлющем стратегическом партнерстве между РФ и КНДР," State Duma: Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation, 24 October 2024, http://duma.gov.ru/news/60239/.
- 75 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 76 Army Maj. Wes Shinego, "North Korean Presence Underscores Russia's Struggle, Pentagon Press Secretary Says," U.S. Department of Defense, 29 October 2024, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3949781/north-korean-presence-underscoresrussias-struggle-pentagon-press-secretary-says/.
- 77 "Secretary Antony J. Blinken, Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III, Republic of Korea Minister of Foreign Affairs Cho Tae-yul, and Republic of Korea Minister of Defense Kim Yong-hyun at a Joint Press Availability," U.S. Department of State, 31 October 2024, https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-secretary-of-defense-lloyd-j-austin-iii-republic-of-korea-minister-of-foreign-affairs-cho-tae-yul-and-republic-of-korea-minister-of-defense-kim-yong-hyun-at-a-joint-pre/;
- 78 "Secretary Antony J. Blinken, Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III."
- 79 David Vergun, "U.S., South Korea Concerned North Koreans May Soon Fight Against Ukrainians," U.S. Department of Defense, 30 October 2024, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3951961/us-south-korea-concerned-north-koreans-may-soon-fight-against-ukrainians/.
- 80 Shreyas Reddy, "North Korea defends right to send troops to Russia but doesn't admit to doing so," NK News, 28 October 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/10/north-korea-defends-right-to-send-troops-to-ukraine-but-doesnt-admit-to-it/; "Vice Foreign Minister of DPRK Clarifies Stand on Rumor of Troop Dispatch to Russia," KCNA Watch, 25 October 2024, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1729861955-129750622/vice-foreign-minister-of-dprk-clarifies-stand-on-rumor-of-troop-dispatch-to-russia/.
- 81 Colin Zwirko, "What to know about Kim Yong Bok, the man leading North Korean troops in Russia," NK Pro, 29 October 2024, https://www.nknews.org/pro/whatto-know-about-kim-yong-bok-the-man-leading-northkorean-troops-in-russia/.
- 82 Russian Ministry of Defence, "Russian Defence Minister Sergei Shoigu held talks with his North Korea counterpart," Telegram, 26 July 2023, https://t.me/mod_ russia/28624.

- 83 Jeongmin Kim, "Russia likely proposed military drills with North Korea and China, NIS says," NK News, 5 September 2023, https://www.nknews.org/2023/09/russia-likely-proposed-military-drills-with-north-korea-and-china-nis-says/?t=1718086023; Станислав Варивода, "Посол РФ в КНДР: санкции никоим образом не влияют на отношения Москвы и Пхеньяна," TASS, 2 September 2023, https://tass.ru/interviews/18634669.
- 84 Khang Vu, "The Limits of the North Korea-Russia Security Partnership," The Diplomat, 22 September 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/09/the-limits-of-the-north-korea-russia-security-partnership/.
- 85 "Russian Security Cooperation Agreements Signed July 2014 May 2020," Institute for the Study of War, 2020, https://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/List%20of%20Russian%20Security%20Cooperation%20 Agreements%20Post-2014.pdf#:~:text=November%20 2015%20Russia%20and%20North%20Korea%20sign%20 a,accidental%20military%20provocations%20near%20 the%20Russia-North%20Korea%20border.
- 86 Reuters, "Russia, North Korea discuss bilateral 2015 treaty: Russian embassy," Reuters, 14 December 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN1E80L9/.
- 87 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 88 Kim and Park, "Full Text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 89 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 90 Press Releases, "Treasury Sanctions Entities Tied to Arms Deals Between North Korea and Russia," U.S. Department of the Treasury, 16 August 2023, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1697#:%7E:text=The%20 entities%20are%20Limited%20Liability,Russia%27s%20 brutal%20war%20against%20Ukraine.
- 91 Kelsey Davenport, "U.S. Says North Korea Shipped Arms to Russia," Arms Control Association, November 2023, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2023-11/news/us-says-north-korea-shipped-arms-russia.
- 92 Timothy Wright and Joseph Dempsey, "North Korea's ballistic-missiles transfer to Russia: Operational constraints," IISS, 17 January 2024, https://www.iiss. org/online-analysis/missile-dialogue-initiative/2024/01/ north-koreas-ballistic-missiles-transfer-to-russiaoperational-constraints-thwart-objectives/.
- 93 Lara Jakes, "What Weapons Is North Korea Accused of Supplying to Russia?" New York Times, 17 June 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/06/17/world/europe/ russia-north-korea-weapons-ukraine.html; Kelsey Davenport, "Russia Uses North Korean Missiles Against Ukraine," Arms Control Association, March 2024, https:// www.armscontrol.org/act/2024-03/news/russia-usesnorth-korean-missiles-against-ukraine#:~:text=The%20 White%20House%20said%20in,See%20ACT%2C%20 November%202023.

- 94 KCNA, "Press Statement of Vice Department Director of C.C., WPK Kim Yo Jong," KCNA Watch, 17 May 2024, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1715896894-863027515/press-statement-of-vice-department-director-of-c-c-wpk-kim-yo-jong/; Ju-min Park and Josh Smith, "North Korea leader's sister denies arms exchange with Russia, KCNA says," Reuters, 17 May 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/north-korea-leaders-sister-denies-arms-exchange-with-russia-kcna-says-2024-05-16/.
- 95 Joyce Sohyun Lee and Michelle Ye Hee Lee, "Russia and North Korea's military deal formalizes a bustling arms trade," The Washington Post, 22 June 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2024/06/22/russia-north-korea-military-deal-ukraine/.
- James Byrne, Joseph Byrne, and Gary Somerville, "The Orient Express: North Korea's Clandestine Supply Route to Russia," RUSI, 16 October 2023, https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/report-orient-express-north-koreas-clandestine-supply-route-russia.
- 97 Ifang Bremer, "Russia gifts drones and supplies to North Korea in likely sanctions violation," NK News, 17 September 2023, https://www.nknews.org/2023/09/russia-gifts-drones-and-supplies-to-north-korea-in-likely-sanctions-violation/; "Ким Чен Ын получил в подарок бронежилет и набор беспилотников," TASS, 17 September 2023, https://tass.ru/obschestvo/18768963.
- 98 Mark Trevelyan and Andrew Osborn, "Putin says Russia may deliver weapons to North Korea," Reuters, 20 June 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/ putin-says-russia-is-considering-changing-its-nucleardoctrine-2024-06-20/.
- 99 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 100 Sue Mi Terry and Stephen Sestanovich, "Russia Struck a Defense Pact With North Korea. What Does It Mean?" Council on Foreign Relations, 19 June 2024, https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/russia-struck-defense-pact-north-korea-what-does-it-mean.
- 101 Anton Sokolin, "North Korean aviation officials tour leading Russian drone training center," NK News, 13 February 2025, https://www.nknews.org/2025/02/northkorean-aviation-officials-tour-leading-russian-dronetraining-center/.
- 102 Liudmila Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea Economic Relations," in Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies 2016, Korea Economic Institute of America, October 2016, https://keia. org/sites/default/files/publications/joint_us-korea_2016_-_ russia_nk.pdf, 214; Yousra Neberai, "My Enemy's Enemy: Analyzing Russia and North Korea's 'Year of Friendship'," Harvard International Review Vol. 36, No. 4 (2015), 10.
- 103 Kim Yonho, "Russia, North Korea Boost Economic Ties," VOA, 22 March 2015, https://www.voanews.com/a/russianorth-korea-boost-economic-ties/2690186.html.
- 104 Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea," 216.
- 105 Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea," 214.

- Simon Mundy and Courtney Weaver, "Russia writes off most of N Korea's debt," Financial Times, 18 September 2012, https://www.ft.com/content/b4bf8688-0183-11e2-83bb-00144feabdc0. Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea," 212.
- 107 Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea," 214.
- 108 Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea," 216.
- 109 Anton Sokolin, "Moscow plans to help North Korea build new hospital, Russian media reports," NK News, 26 June 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/06/moscow-plans-to-help-north-korea-build-new-hospital-russian-media-reports/#:~:text=Russian%20leader%20Vladimir%20 Putin%20discussed%20plans%20to%20help,health%20 care%20agreement%20signed%20by%20the%20two%20 sides.
- 110 Anton Sokolin, "Cargo ship docks at Russian coal terminal in North Korea for first time in years," NK Pro, 4 June 2024, https://www.nknews.org/pro/cargo-shipdocks-at-russian-coal-terminal-in-north-korea-for-firsttime-in-years/; "JV RasonConTrans," RasonConTrans, n.d., http://rasoncontrans.com/files/Company_sheet_rus.pdf.

- 111 Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea," 218.
- 112 Kim Yonho, "Russia, North Korea."
- 113 Aamer Madhani, "Russia is violating UN limits on petroleum shipments to North Korea, the White House says," AP, 2 May 2024, https://apnews.com/article/usrussia-north-korea-united-nations-petroleum-6e674af98 8fa65d0661704f075047eed#.
- 114 Supply, sale or transfer of all refined petroleum products to the DPRK," United Nations Security Council, n.d. https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/sanctions/1718/supply-sale-or-transfer-of-all-refined-petroleum.
- 115 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."
- 116 Kim and Park, "Full text: North Korea's new 'comprehensive strategic partnership' with Russia."

Authors

- a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He has an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.
- b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.
- c. **Michael Donmoyer** earned a Certificate in Chinese and American Studies at the Hopkins-Nanjing Center and is pursuing a M.A. in International Relations at Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies. He holds a B.S. in International Relations from the United States Military Academy and served as a U.S. Army field artillery officer. Following his military service, he worked as a management consultant specializing in supply chain and operations. He also worked as a Research Fellow at the Congressional-Executive Commission on China.

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)

U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2)
Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."